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Staff Report   
City of Manhattan Beach 

  
 

TO:  Honorable Mayor Ward and Members of the City Council 
 
THROUGH: Geoff Dolan, City Manager 
 
FROM: Richard Gill, Director of Parks and Recreation 
  Idris J. Al-Oboudi, Recreation Services Manager 
 
DATE: July 5, 2006 
 
SUBJECT: Consideration of a Recommendation from the Parks and Recreation Commission 

to Rename Parque Culiacan to Bruce’s Beach  
 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
Staff recommends that the City Council discuss and consider the recommendation from the Parks 
and Recreation Commission to rename Parque Culiacan to Bruce’s Beach. 
 
FISCAL IMPLICATION: 
If the request is approved, the cost to replace the park monument sign and attached plaque is 
approximately $9,000-$10,000. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
During the April 18, 2006 City Council meeting, the City Council approved the Parks and 
Recreation Commission’s recommendation allowing them to discuss and consider renaming Parque 
Culiacan, incorporating a name of historical significance. 
 
Parque Culiacan is the City’s oldest park and is located between 26th and 27th Street on the west 
side of Highland Avenue.  It is situated on a sloping grass hillside, is approximately three acres and 
has a beautiful view overlooking the ocean.  It is a passive park with no facilities or play 
equipment. 
 
The park began its life in the 1920’s.  The City Council initiated eminent domain proceedings to 
take the property located from the Strand to Highland Avenue between 26th and 27th Streets and 
all families were dispossessed of their property.  The circumstances of the eminent domain 
proceedings have led some historians to conclude that the actions were racially motivated, as the 
proceedings did include the removal of a popular beach resort for black families (Bruce’s Beach) 
and also dispossessed a number of black families from their homes.  The exact motivations of the 
proponents of the eminent domain proceedings may never be truly known but the circumstances 
surrounding the birth of the park have raised questions.  
 
Parque Culiacan is named after the City of Manhattan Beach’s original Sister City Culiacan, 
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Mexico.  It was originally named Bay View Terrace in 1962 and later changed to Parque Culiacan 
in 1974.  We recently received a letter from Culiacan, Mexico, indicating an interest in 
reestablishing a sister city relationship.  We have attached a copy for your consideration during this 
discussion.  This letter was also provided to the Sister City Committee for their consideration. 
 
DISCUSSION: 
In 2002/2003, Leadership Manhattan undertook a class project to rename Parque Culiacan.  They 
received permission from City Council to conduct a community-wide contest for a new name.  
After several months, the Leadership class returned to the City Council with several 
recommendations for renaming Parque Culiacan, including Friendship Park.  During the meeting, 
the Sister City’s Organization representatives protested the recommendation and stated that it was 
inappropriate and disrespectful to drop the original Sister City’s name Culiacan from the park.  The 
City Council denied the recommendation of Friendship Park.  They did approve erecting a new 
monument sign, keeping the name Culiacan and allowing a plaque to be placed on the monument 
that recognized the origin of the park. 
 
The Leadership Manhattan Class of 2002-2003 paid approximately $7,500 for the new monument 
sign and plaque and it was rededicated July 2003 as Parque Culiacan. 
 
During the February 27, 2006 Parks and Recreation Commission meeting, the Commission 
recommended to City Council (Council approved looking at the renaming of the park during their 
April 18 meeting) that the park be renamed after the significant historical events that took place in 
the 1920s.  During the May 22, 2006 Parks and Recreation Commission meeting, after taking 
public testimony and much discussion, the Commission made a recommendation to the City 
Council to rename Parque Culiacan to Bruce’s Beach.  During the May meeting, the Commission 
heard testimony from representatives of Leadership Manhattan supporting the name change and 
representatives from the Sister City Organization recommending denial for the name change.  The 
members of the community were split, some voicing approval and several recommending denial. 
 
Staff’s only input into the decision is that Parque Culiacan is not a beach, it is a park.  Therefore, 
the name Bruce’s Beach is not representative of the physical description of the area.  Staff suggests 
the Council consider Bruce’s Park or Bruce’s Beach Park, if the Council is interested in changing 
the name. 
 
Attachment A:  Correspondence 
Attachment B:  Correspondence from Leadership Manhattan Beach 
Attachment C:  Correspondence from Culiacan, Mexico 
 
 
 
     




















